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Black Isle Bicycles
2017 finances
2017 sales were:

Rosemarkie Beach Café £660 (2016: £880)

Fortrose Bay Campsite £385 (2016: £800)

So sales at both were quite a lot lower – which seems likely to be weather-related, both did well in the last weeks of the 2016 season, when we had a good spell of settled weather. I think the campsite didn’t have time to be bothered with bike hire in 2017 as the campsite was busier.

On the other hand, costs were also much lower – maintenance was only £368 (2016: £780) and, because we absorbed the operation into TBI, we didn’t charge the venture for accounting or insurance (2016: £231 and £275 respectively). I’m not sure why maintenance costs were so much lower – partly because of lower usage, maybe also because Jim had no travel time?
TBI also incurred £386 buying swing signs in 2017. We treated these as capital costs rather than charging them to the two partners – but the signs won’t be useable in future because they feature both the Café and the Campsite, and the latter won’t be renting bikes next year.

Overall, TBI lost about £50 on the exercise in 2017 – although we may be able to get cheaper signs next year, as we will still have the frames.

None of this takes account of depreciation of the bikes – they aren’t really the premium product they were, nothing drastic, but there are chips and marks on the paintwork, and they just don’t feel “almost new” as they did.

Rationale for continuing
We ought to be clear on why we are continuing the bike hire business. To my mind it doesn’t make a significant contribution to CO2 emission reductions; it may help get a few folk thinking about cycling who wouldn’t otherwise, but we have no evidence of that. It was originally intended as a source of income to make us independent of grants, etc., but there is no chance of that.

The bikes are a resource, and the BIB operation at least gets them used a bit – but we could equally get them used, probably much better, by selling them!

I’m fairly lukewarm about the operation – it takes up a surprising amount of time, and there’s going to be a fair amount of work arranging a deal with a new outlet for 2018. For myself, I think there are more worthwhile ways I could be spending my time.

At the time of writing, I haven’t heard back from Rosemarkie Amenities Association whether they are interested in continuing with bike hires this summer.

Conclusion
The bike hire operation never did as well as we had hoped; we have got an extra two years of use out of the bikes by hiring them out via the Campsite and Café, but in my view the benefit doesn’t justify the amount of volunteer time taken up. My recommendation is that we should sell the bikes now, while they still have some value.

Martin Sherring
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PS the Black Isle Bicycles domain needs renewing if we want to continue. Not sure of the cost, I imagine not much – but it needs doing!
